TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 14th, 2010

 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Monday, January 14th, 2010.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for the suffering in the world and in Haiti and for those bringing peace to the world for all of us.

Roll Call:  
Mark D’Agostino – present



Thomas Dewhirst – present



Johanna Shafer – present



Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were William Bogle, Jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The January 2010 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were both approved on the motion of Johanna Shafer, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 20354-20405 [JC Fund, check #20359], in the amount of $92,952.00; Highway Fund, check numbers 20406-20425, in the amount of $58,112.25; and Street Lighting, check # 20426, $627.81.  Grand total of Abstract #1 of 2010: $151,692.06.  Abstract #1P, check number 702, in the amount of $880.00.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the Dec. 17th, 2009 were corrected as follows: pg. 3, #3, Beth Ashton’s resignation effective as of 12/17/09; pg. 5, #10, Tom Dewhirst’s resignation effective as of 11/30/09; and under “Other”, 4th paragraph, “…that states the date of resignation…”  With those corrections noted, Virginia Stern and Johanna Shafer accepted the Minutes.


The Minutes of the January 4th, 2010 Reorganization Meeting were accepted as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Councilman D’Agostino asked about the Town Clerk’s Saturday hours, as stated in the Minutes. 

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman D’Agostino stated that the Recreation Commission would be meeting next week, but had questions about the Town’s website.


Councilman Dewhirst stated that the Conservation Advisory Commission would also be meeting next week, but reported that the Highway Department was fine but would be in need of new equipment next year but were currently maintaining what they have.


Councilwoman Shafer did not have a Fire Commissioner Meeting report but spoke of the Planning Board workshop: they discussed how to improve their processes, make an application guide or reference book that would be easy to understand, and create a pre-application process.  They also discussed having more flexibility with the escrow accounts and other changes.


Supervisor Stern no longer attends the School Board meetings but stated that they would be starting their budget discussions for the next year at a Jan. 27th meeting.  They would also be distributing informational packets and meeting schedules for parents regarding the reconfiguration of the grade schools.  From the Fire Company, Mark Germond was re-elected to another 5-year term as a Commissioner with a record turnout.  They also had 3 new junior members and 4 new adult members join the Fire Company, and they had responded to 11 fires, 3 motor vehicle accidents and 20 emergency calls.  Mrs. Stern noted that she had attended the reorganization meeting of the Northern Dutchess Alliance meetings, and would continue to attend their meetings, briefly describing what they do.  The Wappinger Creek Intermunicipal Council had their latest meeting at Home Plate and had asked for each town’s major concerns.  Stanford’s were highway salt and sand, septic and farm waste run-off into the water and the loss of buffer vegetation.  This group meets several times a year and Karen Sergio and Jan Weido accompanied her to this meeting.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one addressed the Board, but Supervisor Stern said that there would be a ‘Privilege of the Floor’ at the end of the meeting.
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HIGHWAY: The annual “Agreement for the Expenditure of Highway Moneys” for 2010 was approved in the sum of $350,039.00 for General Repairs on 61.77 miles of Town roads on a motion made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.


A motion to hire Jade Ouimette as the Highway custodian, at $11.01 per hour (for the first 6 months) for 2 hours per week, was made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all in favor.

OLD BUSINESS: 

1. RECORDS MANAGEMENT CLERK VACANCY: At the recommendation of Town Clerk Bell, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to name Doreen Brown as the new Records Clerk, salary at $11.01 for the first 6 months.  Motion carried with all in favor.

2. TRANSFER STATION REVENUES: Supervisor Stern stated that 2009 was the first year the Transfer Station had recorded a loss of revenue even though the number of stickers sold had increased.  In December, the Town Board had voted to increase the sticker fee from $15 to $20 but Mrs. Stern felt that this would still not cover a projected shortfall in ’10.  After discussion, it was agreed that any action could wait to see how the year’s income progressed.

3. COST FOR TAPING TOWN BOARD MEETINGS: As Mrs. Stern had been paying for the cost of the meetings being taped since this was started, she had requested that the Town take over this expense, normally $115 per meeting.  After discussion, this matter was tabled until more prices could be looked in to.

4. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR – AT THE END OF MEETINGS: The Town Board members agreed that this was a good idea, and this would become effective tonight.

5. PAID TIME-OFF FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES: There was nothing in writing for this paid time-off policy other than the original mention of it starting at the January 2009 Reorganization Meeting Minutes.  This matter will be discussed at the February workshop.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. TOWN BOARD VACANCY: Supervisor Stern stated that five letters of interest had been received for the position of Town Board member. the seat was vacant after her resignation and taking over as Supervisor.  She stated that she had spoken to attorneys at the Association of Towns so that they would follow the correct procedure, and summarized the qualities that each applicant should meet to gain this one-year appointment.  Mrs. Stern said that all were wonderful members of the community and thought that this appointment would be difficult, but that the Town Board really needed a full complement of its Board members.  She then read each letter with the subsequent vote:

· Mark Lagus: Motion made by Virginia Stern to appoint Mr. Lagus, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Vote: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  MOTION DID NOT CARRY.

· James Myers III: Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer to appoint Mr. Myers.  Vote: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.  MOTION DID NOT CARRY.

· Joseph Norton: Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Vote: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.  MOTION DID NOT CARRY.

· Carol Hanlon: Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  MOTION DID NOT CARRY.

· Terry Kilmer: Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Vote: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  MOTION DID NOT CARRY.
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With no action taken on the above candidates, Mrs. Stern read a letter of interest from former Councilman Robert Cadwallader to be appointed for this one-year term, only 

if the Board could not agree on anyone else.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Mr. Cadwallader to the vacant Board member position.  Councilman D’Agostino asked when this letter had been received, stated that we would all need time to review and speak with the applicant, and asked if anyone else knew about it.  After further discussion, this matter of the vacant Town Board seat would be discussed at a Special Meeting.  Motion did not carry as there was no vote taken.      

2. APPROVAL OF BOOKS OF TOWN JUSTICES, BUILDING INSPECTOR AND TOWN CLERK: After a review the books of Town Justice Smith, presented by Court Clerk Carol Harklerode, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve them as presented to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Councilman Dewhirst requested (of all the departments) that he be allowed to look at their records in depth another time, and all were in agreement.


After a review of the books of Town Justice Weber, presented by Court Clerk Patty Koch, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve them as presented to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


After a review of the books of the Building Inspector, Donald Smith, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve them as presented to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


After a review of the books of the Town Clerk Ritamary Bell, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to approve them as presented to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

3. NAME DELEGATE AND ALTERNATE DELEGATE TO ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS MEETING:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to name Supervisor Stern and Councilwoman Shafer as the voting delegate and alternate delegate respectively, to the Association of Towns meeting in NYC on Feb. 14 – 17, 2010.  Motion carried with all in favor.

4. WEBSITE UPDATES: Supervisor Stern stated that the Town website needed more information and be more user friendly.  A presentation was given by Jason Woodcock, who did the Stanford Free Library’s, to update the Town’s website.  Jan Weido also spoke about a hoster, Network Solutions that would charge less than $300 for five years.  The main thing was to get the title page changed and have overall updates.  This would be discussed again at a workshop.

5. SUPERVISOR’S SALARY REVISION: Supervisor Stern stated that the position of Supervisor and Budget Officer had been given a raise during last year’s budget process and requested that both raises not be given to her, a savings of approximately $638 and $103 respectively.  A motion to approve these salary reductions was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.  Councilwoman Shafer made a motion to have her salary as Town Board member be reduced to the 2009 level as well, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all in favor.

6. ASSISTANT BUDGET OFFICER POSITION: Bookkeeper Bonnie Hall gave a presentation to the Board at the Monday night workshop on her duties as Assistant Budget Officer for the Board’s approval, which carries a salary of $4,368.10.  After discussion, Thomas Dewhirst made a motion to keep Mrs. Hall in this position at this salary, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all in favor.

7. CREATE NEW POSITION: SECRETARY TO THE SUPERVISOR: Supervisor Stern requested that the Board approve the creation this new position.  She stated that a 10-hour week (2 hrs. per day) would cost $8,289, or for a 15-hour a week (3 hrs. per day) would be $12,431.  Lengthy discussion continued on this matter.  A motion was then made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, to have a Supervisor’s secretary for either 
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10 or 15 hours per week.  Vote: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion did not carry with a tie vote.

8. PLANNING BOARD ESCROW ACCOUNT CHANGES: The Planning Board will have to direct the Town Board further on what they would like, so this matter will be discussed again at the February workshop meeting.

9. OTHER: Supervisor Stern stated that the newspaper ad for volunteers for the open positions on the various Boards and Commissions did not make the newspaper deadline, so she made a motion to reappoint all of the incumbents that wished to be reappointed.  The motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino, with all voting in favor.  Motion carried.


A newspaper ad had been placed for the position of Town Attorney and Mrs. Stern had received one phone call, with a letter and resume to follow.  A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to hold a Special Meeting on Wednesday, January 20th, 2010 at 7:30 PM to discuss this appointment.  Discussion followed.  Vote: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Michael Shafer, Decker Road, stated that he saw two factions present and asked the Board members to be patient and fair with each other.


Mark Lagus, Hunns Lake Road, said that he liked the new website ideas.


Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, stated that constructive criticism was good but reminded the Board that they were there to represent all of us, and mentioned the number of tie votes.  He added that the third highest vote getter in the November election should have been given the Town Board seat appointment.


Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, stated that the Supervisor’s request for a secretary should have been granted, as she needs help now more than later.


Mike Kelsey, County Legislator, gave an update: the poorly done budget that carried a double digit increase; the County’s plan to charge towns for elections by keeping the sales tax exemption revenue; and the County’s plan to add a tax for the Resource Recovery Agency’s costs.


(Supervisor Stern reminded all that there was a two to three minute limit for each person to speak at this time.)


Ann Collins, Cold Spring Road, asked the Town Board to remember that the majority of the voters wanted the Town to take a different road and a more open government, and asked that they reconsider the Supervisor’s secretary position.


Jan Weido, Church Lane, asked the Board to look hard at the budget as bad news seemed to be coming, that Board members should bring their personal calendars with them so that meetings could be set, and that Bob Cadwallader would have been a good choice for the vacant Town Board position. 


With no action taken, a motion to adjourn was then made by Johanna Shafer at 10:00 PM, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all in favor.






Respectfully submitted,







Ritamary Bell







Town Clerk 

